Approved: Openwary 20, 1999

MINUTES OF THE SENATE COMMERCE COMMITTEE.

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Alicia Salisbury at 8:00 a.m. on January 15, 1999 in Room 123-S of the Capitol.

All members were present except:

Senator Steineger

Committee staff present:

Lynne Holt, Legislative Research Department

Jerry Donaldson, Legislative Research Department

Bob Nugent, Revisor of Statutes Betty Bomar, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee:

Joe Birmingham, Assistant Commissioner, Kansas State Department of

Education

Others attending: See attached list

Jerry Donaldson, Legislative Research Department, presented an overview of the Joint Committee on Economic Development Interim Report on Workers Compensation Subcontractor Issues. Ms. Donaldson stated the 1997 Legislature amended the Workers Compensation Act to cover self-employed subcontractors. In 1998 the Legislature repealed the self-employed subcontractor provision; codified prior case law, *Allen v. Mills*, providing that a self-employed subcontractor cannot be a statutory employee of a general contractor; that if the payroll exceeds \$20,000 annually, the self-employed contractor is required to maintain insurance coverage for the benefit of any employees; and prohibits the assessment of any fine against a self-employed subcontractor who failed to secure workers compensation coverage during the time frame in which the requirement for self-employed subcontractor coverage was in effect. (Attachment 1)

Ms. Donaldson stated the Interim Committee made no recommendations for legislation.

Lynne Holt, Legislative Research Department, briefed the Committee on the Interim Committee's findings and recommendations relative to the Customized Employee Training Courses conducted by Community Colleges. Ms. Holt stated during the 1998 Legislative session, concerns were raised about how some colleges provide customized training which resulted in the Legislative Post Audit report issued on August 18, 1998. The report focused on certain customized training courses, and the associated financial arrangements that were offered by Dodge City Community College to two beef processing plants. The Audit Report reflected that the College charged the companies for tuition at \$30 per credit hour for each worker. The companies charged the College the same amount in aggregate for use of their equipment and facilities. As a consequence, the companies paid nothing for tuition. The College, in turn, received almost \$1.6 million in credit hour state aid, and paid the companies almost \$600,000 of that total. Thus, both the College and the companies profited from these financial arrangements. (Policy Questions - Attachment 2)

Recommendations of the Post Audit report specifically requested the Joint Committee on Economic Development to consider whether customized training courses should be funded with credit hour and out-district state aid or some other source; what types of courses should be offered with subsidized state funding; which agency should administer the program; and whether the program should be established statutorily. Ms. Holt reviewed the Committee's activities and those of the State Board of Education whose proposed guidelines for customized training course were approved by the Board and became effective January 1, 1999.

Joe Birmingham, Assistant Commissioner, Kansas State Department of Education, stated the guidelines articulate a policy for course offerings, provides that customized training by community colleges be offered on a contact hour basis (not a credit hour basis as is currently the case), and requires

CONTINUATION SHEET

businesses and organizations receiving customized training to pay tuition and fees. The guidelines prohibit the community college, vocational school or technical college from offsetting the amount paid for tuition with amounts generated through other agreements, such as rent for use of the institutions facilities, equipment, supplies, or instructional services.

The Commerce Committee stated its desire that training program funding be uniformly administered. Mr. Birmingham stated the Board of Education is aware of the discrepancies and is working towards a policy that will rectify the disparity presently existing between the various colleges and schools. (Attachment 3)

Ms. Holt stated the Committee directed the Chairperson of the Interim Committee to contact the Kansas Workforce Investment Partnership Council, advising them of the concerns of the Committee in that: no coherent policy appears to exist with respect to the delivery of workforce training services in Kansas; there appears to be little coordination among workforce training service providers; and certain types of businesses and professions in various regions of the state experience difficulty in accessing needed training, particularly in health and computer related areas. (Attachment 4)

Ms. Holt stated the Interim Committee considered the electric capacity shortages experienced by many commercial and industrial customers during the Summer of 1998. The Committee heard presentations from the Chief Electric Engineer of the Kansas Corporation Commission; Vice President of Southwest Power Pool; Director of Rates, Western Resources; and spokespersons for four large industrial companies which purchase electricity from Western Resources. The Committee concluded that a company's lack of access to reliable and affordable energy is an economic development issue and deserves serious scrutiny from the KCC so that measures can be taken to prevent a recurrence of power curtailments. The Committee recommended the Chairperson write a letter to the Chairman and other Commissioners of the KCC to encourage the Commission to proceed expeditiously with its investigation of the adequacy of future Kansas electric generation capacity, and to analyze the assumptions underlying the demand forecasts and planned capacity resources. (Attachment 5)

Ms. Holt stated the Interim Committee, on request of the Legislative Coordinating Council, considered a bill introduced during the 1998 Session that would have abolished the Kansas Tourism Attraction Evaluation Committee and transferred its function to the Council on Travel and Tourism; and a bill that would have transferred the powers and duties of the Division of Travel and Tourism Development of the KDOCH to the Council on Travel and Tourism. The Committee recommended introduction of legislation amending certain provisions in existing law concerning the State Tourism Fund; and also recommends the 1999 standing tax committee consider several issues of concern raised by the Kansas Lodging Association relating to transient guest tax collection and the use of economic development incentives, such as tax abatements, to foster development of businesses that compete with existing lodging facilities.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 a.m.

The next meeting is scheduled for January 20, 1999.

SENATE COMMERCE COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

DATE: January 15, 1999

NAME	REPRESENTING
Joe Lawhon	Post Audit
Je Brining ham	KS State Dept. Ed_
Shiring Brown	KDOC5H DOB
Doug Farmere	DoB
B	Les. Research
Kent Galley	MeGill, Galles & Hesoe
J	

Reports of the Joint Committee on Economic Development to the 1999 Kansas Legislature

CHAIRPERSON: Representative William Mason

VICE-CHAIRPERSON: Senator Pat Ranson

OTHER MEMBERS: Senators Jim Barone, U. L. "Rip" Gooch, Nick Jordan, and Alicia Salisbury; Representatives Barbara Allen, John Edmonds, Broderick Henderson, Annie Kuether, Peggy Palmer, Ethel M. Peterson, and John Toplikar

STUDY TOPICS

Subcontractors workers compensation coverage Customized employee training courses Electric generation capacity constraints Kansas tourism promotion and development Sales tax exemption certification for projects

December 1998

JOINT COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

WORKERS COMPENSATION SUBCONTRACTOR ISSUES

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee concluded in its review of the topic that there is not a need for legislation at this time.

BACKGROUND

During the 1997 Session the Workers Compensation Act was amended to cover self-employed subcontractors. Such coverage was excluded under prior case law, Allen v. Mills, 11 Kan. App. 2nd 415 (1986). Until the passage of 1997 H.B. 2011 self-employed subcontractors were not required to get workers compensation for themselves. They could, however, file an election to come under the Act and purchase insurance coverage. If they did not file an election, they were not covered by the Act. The subcontractor's employees were covered by the Act if the payroll for all employees exceeded \$20,000 a year. This latter situation has not changed. What did change was that as of July 1, 1997, all self-employed subcontractors performing work for a contractor came under the definition of worker and were covered under the Act.

In 1998, H.B. 2591 repealed the pertinent part of 1997 H.B. 2011 which related to self-employed subcontractors. It returned the law to its status prior to July 1, 1997. The 1998 legislation codified prior case law, cited above, that a self-employed subcontractor cannot be a statutory employee of a general contractor. So, under current law self-employed contractors are not required to provide workers compensation insurance for themselves, but may still elect to do so. If the payroll exceeds \$20,000 annually, the self-employed subcontractor is required to maintain insurance coverage for the benefit of any employees. An additional feature of the 1998 legislation

was to prohibit the assessment of any fine against a self-employed subcontractor who failed to secure workers compensation coverage during the time frame in which the requirement for selfemployed subcontractor coverage was in effect.

COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES

Appearing before the Committee were individuals who are or have been involved in the building trades and an insurance agent. The following suggestions were offered for the Committee's consideration:

- the law should be amended to protect the general contractor from liability when the subcontractor does not provide coverage for the employees of the subcontractor;
- when a supposedly valid certificate of insurance is presented to the general contractor, the general contractor should be afforded some protection from liability;
- insurers should be responsible to one who relies on a certificate of insurance for notification if the policy is canceled or lapsed; and
- self-employed contractors who did obtain insurance coverage for the months that the requirement was in effect should be afforded some relief for the expense involved.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

At the conclusion of the hearing on this topic, the Committee did not elect to make any

recommendations for further legislation at this time

CUSTOMIZED EMPLOYEE TRAINING COURSES

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee endorses the guidelines proposed by the State Board of Education for customized training course approval. The Committee recommends the Board update specified standing legislative committees during the 1999 Session on the disposition of the guidelines and on any additional policies adopted and implemented with respect to customized training. The Committee commends Dodge City Community College for its action to terminate its controversial customized training agreements with the meat processing companies. The Committee recommends a letter be sent to the Kansas Workforce Investment Partnership Council, underscoring the importance of workforce training for the state's economy, and requesting that the Council address certain issues on technical training, including customized training.

BACKGROUND

The Committee addressed several policy issues related to customized vocational training courses offered by community colleges in Kansas. These courses are approved by the Department of Education as part of the Department's Business and Industry Service Program. For credit bearing courses, community colleges may receive state aid. The process for course approval is streamlined to respond expeditiously to the specific training needs of a business or provider of professional or occupational services and courses are either modified or created to meet those needs—thus the term "customized."

On August 18, 1998, the Legislative Division of Post Audit issued a report titled Reviewing Issues Related to Community Colleges' Customized Employee Training Courses. This report resulted from legislative concerns raised during the 1998 Legislative Session, which focused on certain customized training courses, and the associated financial arrangements, that were offered by Dodge City Community College to two beef processing plants-Excel and National Beef. This customized training was provided by company employees at their plants and not by College instructors. Moreover, the plants were using their own equipment. For its part, the College charged the companies for tuition at \$30 per credit hour for each worker. The companies charged the College the same amount in aggregate for use of their equipment and facilities. Consequently, the companies paid nothing for tuition. In addition, the College received almost \$1.6 million in credit hour state aid in FY 1997 and paid the companies almost \$600,000 of that total. Therefore, both the College and the two companies profited from these financial arrangements.

The Post Audit report posed two questions:

- To what extent are the state's community colleges offering customized training courses for businesses essentially at no cost?
- What effect have customized training courses provided to companies or businesses had on community colleges' state aid?

One of the recommendations in the Post Audit report requested the Joint Committee on Economic Development to consider various policy issues and questions raised in the report to ensure the Business and Industry Service Program was operated as intended by the Legislature. Specifically, the Committee was requested to consider whether customized training courses should be funded with credit hour and out-district state aid or some other source; how much the Legislature wants to spend on such courses; what types of courses can be offered with subsidized state funding; which agency should administer the program; and whether the program should be established statutorily. The Post Audit report

also suggested that the Committee receive testimony from the Departments of Education and Commerce and Housing, the community colleges, and the businesses that have participated in the program. The Post Audit report included other recommendations pertaining to operational, compliance, approval process, and hiring procedures.

COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES

The Committee devoted its entire meeting in August and a portion of its September and October meetings to consideration of issues related to customized training. At the August meeting, the Committee reviewed the Post Audit report; was informed about the course approval process used by the Department of Education for customized training courses; heard presentations on the workforce training programs administered by the Department of Commerce and Housing and the Department of Human Resources; received information about customized training courses offered by Pratt Community College, Dodge City Community College, Butler County Community College, and Johnson County Community College; and heard testimony from several businesses in Kansas about their particular training needs, use of vocational training courses, and financial arrangements with community colleges providing the training.

At the September meeting, staff of the Kansas Legislative Research Department furnished the Committee a memorandum which both identifies various policy questions and presents an option for addressing long-term, more regionally-based business needs for customized training. The State Board of Education reported at the Committee's October meeting on its proposed guidelines for customized training course approval. The Board noted that these guidelines would be acted upon at the Board's meeting on November 3-4. These guidelines articulate a policy for course offerings, recommend that customized training by community colleges be offered on a contact hour basis (not a credit hour basis as is currently the case), and require businesses and organizations receiving customized training to pay tuition and fees. The proposed guidelines prohibit the community college or vocational school or technical college which provides the training from offsetting the amount paid for tuition with amounts generated through other agreements, such as rent for use of the institution's facilities, equipment, supplies, or instructional services. Also in October, the President of Dodge City Community College informed the Committee that, as of the middle of September, the College had discontinued its customized training activities under the previous financial arrangements. The Committee learned that both meat packing companies have some employees enrolled in regular campus courses at the College.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee endorses the guidelines proposed by the State Board of Education for customized training course approval. The Committee recommends the Board update the 1999 House and Senate Education Committees, the House Economic Development Committee, and the Senate Commerce Committee on the Board's actions with respect to the proposed guidelines and any additional policies adopted and implemented with respect to customized training courses offered by community colleges, area vocational schools, area vocational-technical schools, and technical colleges.

The Committee also reaffirms and agrees with the guideline proposed by the Board requiring businesses and organizations to pay tuition and fees, not to be offset by other agreements which would in any way reduce those payments.

The Committee commends Dodge City Community College for its action to terminate its controversial financial arrangements with Excel and National Beef.

Finally, the Committee recommends that Chairperson Ranson send a letter to the Kansas Workforce Investment Partnership Council prior to the 1999 Session, underscoring the importance of workforce training for the state's present and future economy, and requesting that the Council

address certain observations made by Committee members in the course of their deliberations on workforce training, including customized training. The Committee observed that: no coherent policy appears to exist with respect to delivery of workforce training services in Kansas; there appears to be little coordination among workforce training service providers; and certain types of businesses and professions in various regions of the state experience difficulty in accessing needed training, particularly in health and computer-related areas. The Committee also suggests the

Council address the most appropriate means of providing training to meet businesses' critical needs throughout the state and determine the appropriate funding mechanism for such training. In particular, the Committee was concerned with funding customized training offered by community colleges with credit hour state aid. As a departure point for further discussion, the Committee recommends the Council review a memorandum by staff of the Kansas Legislative Research Department (September 22, 1998), which explores several of the issues outlined above.

KANSAS TOURISM PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT*

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee recommends introduction of legislation that would amend certain provisions in existing law concerning the State Tourism Fund. The Committee also recommends the 1999 standing tax committees consider several issues of concern to Kansas hotels and motels which were raised in testimony submitted by the Kansas Lodging Association.

BACKGROUND

Request from the Legislative Coordinating Council. The Legislative Coordinating Council (LCC) requested the Committee address the issues underlying two bills which were introduced during the 1998 Legislative Session but which were not enacted. As amended by the House Committee on Tourism, 1998 H.B. 2894 would have abolished the Kansas Tourism Attraction Evaluation Committee and transferred its functions to the Council on Travel and Tourism. This bill was passed by the House Tourism Committee and the Senate Transportation and Tourism Committee but not by the Senate Committee of the Whole. The other bill-1998 H.B. 3013-would have transferred the powers and duties of the Division of Travel and Tourism Development of the Kansas Department of Commerce and Housing (KDOCH) to the Council on Travel and Tourism. This bill was referred to the House Appropriations Committee where it died.

Council on Travel and Tourism. Central to both bills was the degree of involvement the Council on Travel and Tourism would have in shaping the state's tourism promotion policies and related funding decisions. The Council was first established in 1987 and was reorganized pursuant to 1997 H.B. 2350. The 1997 legislation changed the membership of the Council and instructed the Council to oversee: the selection of a consultant to develop an extensive Kansas tourism strategic plan; the implementation of that

plan; and the State Tourism Fund, which also was established in the legislation. In addition to these responsibilities, the Council is required, in accordance with its enabling legislation, to:

- advise KDOCH in the development and implementation of the state's tourism marketing and business development program including, but not limited to, long-range strategies for attracting visitors to the state;
- submit to KDOCH information for preparation of the annual budget for the Division of Travel and Tourism Development; and
- identify and review tourism related issues and current state policies and programs which directly or indirectly affect travel and tourism in the state and, as appropriate, recommend the adoption of new, or the modification of existing, policies and programs.

Tourism Strategy. The Tourism Strategy for Kansas was prepared by the consultant, Young Nichols Gilstrap, Inc. The content of the preliminary plan was approved by the Council in December 1997 and the consultant's report was finalized in March 1998. The underlying problem identified in the consultant's report is that tourism destinations in Kansas have failed to attract a sufficient number of visitors with disposable incomes (the term coined in the report is "high value" visitors). The report identifies two solutions. First, the state should match market opportunities with distinctive Kansas strengths or notable attributes, such as frontier history, the Old West, hunting, aviation, eco-tourism (bird-

^{*} H.B. 2016 accompanies this report.

watching and fossil-related tourism), and agritourism. This strategy is called "niche" marketing. Second, a unique attraction should be developed and should be sufficiently powerful to attract international attention and out-of-state tourists.

State Tourism Fund. Expenditures from the State Tourism Fund are to be used for development of new tourism attractions and expansion of existing attractions in Kansas. At its meeting in December 1997, the Council recommended a structure for the Fund. In 1998, the House Tourism Committee considered a financing option for the Fund, as reflected in 1998 H.B. 2764 (which was ultimately stricken from the calendar). The Committee's amended version of the bill would have capitalized the Fund through an annual transfer of 25 percent of all amounts in excess of the \$50 million cap on the State Gaming Revenues Fund. (Currently, all revenues in excess of the \$50 million cap are credited to the State General Fund.) No moneys have been credited to the State Tourism Fund to date, nor have any expenditures been made from the Fund.

Transfer of Powers to the Council. As previously noted, H.B. 3013 would have authorized the transfer of powers of the Division of Travel and Tourism Development to the Council. At its meeting on August 20, 1998, the Council recommended the structure of the Division remain as it is currently organized within KDOCH. Given the Council's decision, the Committee did not address this issue other than to receive information from staff of the Kansas Legislative Research Department on organizational structures of tourism offices in other states. (With a few exceptions, most tourism offices are either part of a state economic development agency or are free-standing state agencies.)

COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES

The Committee devoted part of its meetings in September and October to state tourism issues. At the September meeting, the Committee heard presentations from several conferees, including a consultant representing Young Nichols Gilstrap, and the Director of the Division of Travel and Tourism Development. The consultant explained the tourism strategy proposed by his firm (briefly described in the background section). The Division Director discussed, among other issues, the Division's plans for FY 1999 and accomplishments in FY 1998. Several conferees presented recommendations to promote tourism in Kansas.

Travel Industry Association of Kansas. The President of the Travel Industry Association of Kansas outlined the Association's recommendations:

- the Council on Travel and Tourism should be reorganized with a clear purpose and measurable goals, or eliminated entirely;
- the Division of Travel and Tourism Development should be retained within KDOCH;
- the focus of marketing by the Division should be re-prioritized to use a collaborative approach with task forces to target niche markets; and
- funding should be increased to an adequate level for tourism marketing and development (the domestic advertising budget in Kansas ranked last of all budgets of the 47 reporting states, according to the 1997-1998 Survey of State Travel Offices).

Kansas Lodging Association. The Executive Director of the Kansas Lodging Association suggested the following amendments to existing law:

- hotels and motels should be granted express authorization to receive a sales tax exemption for renting out sleeping rooms to government employees whose payment assumes a form other than direct billing;
- a sales tax exemption for remodeling and upgrading of Kansas hotels and motels should be authorized; and
- the statutory percentage rate in K.S.A. 12-1693 and K.S.A. 12-1697 should be raised for the transient guest tax from 2 percent to 4 percent to ensure that adequate funding exists for local tourism and promotion.

The Executive Director also testified about the Association's concerns related to both the Department of Revenue's interpretations with respect to transient guest tax collection and the use of economic development incentives, such as tax abatements, to foster development of businesses that compete with existing lodging facilities in Kansas.

Council on Travel and Tourism. The Chairperson of the Council on Travel and Tourism testified that the Council recommended an additional allocation of \$500,000 for tourism promotion in FY 2000. The Council also recommended the structure of the Division of Travel and Tourism Development be retained as currently organized in KDOCH. Finally, the Council recommended amending the enabling legislation for the State Tourism Fund. Specifically, the Council suggested that grant criteria and a selection process be included in statute so that the Legislature would not have to approve each grant as a separate line item appropriation.

The Council distributed draft legislation for the Committee's review. In their presentation to the Committee, several conferees supported the establishment of criteria for tourism grants, such as the Director of the Lawrence Convention and Visitors Bureau, the Director for Tourism in Liberal, and the Executive Director of the Kansas Lodging Association. The Committee asked the Secretary of KDOCH to comment on the Council's proposed legislation. Upon review, the Secretary expressed certain reservations with the proposed language. The Committee requested the Secretary return in October with a revised version of the Council's draft bill incorporating any changes needed to allay his concerns. The Committee subsequently reviewed the version of the draft bill submitted by the Secretary and used that version as the basis for the legislation recommended below.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee recommends the introduction of legislation submitted by the Secretary of KDOCH which would amend certain provisions in existing law concerning the State Tourism Fund. The legislation would amend existing law to provide the Council with more authority in the tourism grant selection process. Specifically, the Council on Travel and Tourism would be authorized to approve any expenditures from the State Tourism Fund except that the Secretary of KDOCH may approve projects for amounts equal to or less than \$50,000 without the Council's approval. Moreover, the Secretary could only approve aggregate project expenditures not in excess of 20 percent of total expenditures from the Fund in any fiscal year. The Council also would be authorized to review rules and regulations promulgated by the Secretary establishing criteria for obtaining grants from the Fund and other related matters.

The legislation also would secure a reliable stream of funding for the grants, assuming that gaming proceeds exceed the statutorily-prescribed amount of \$50 million that may be credited to the State Gaming Revenues Fund in any given fiscal year. An annual transfer to the State Tourism Fund of the lesser amount of \$2 million or 25 percent of all amounts credited to the State Gaming Revenues Fund in excess of the \$50 million cap would be authorized. Without the latter provision, all amounts in excess of the cap would be transferred to the State General Fund, as is currently the case.

Finally, the Committee recommended the Chairperson of the Committee write to the LCC requesting the LCC to refer the issues included in the Kansas Lodging Association's testimony to the standing House and Senate Taxation Committees for their respective deliberation and consideration. This letter was subsequently forwarded to the LCC.

HOUSE BILL No. 2016

By Joint Committee on Economic Development

12-30

AN ACT concerning the state tourism fund; amending K.S.A. 79-4801 and K.S.A. 1998 Supp. 74-9003 and repealing the existing sections; also repealing K.S.A. 1998 Supp. 74-9004 and 74-9005.

Be it enacted by the Legislature of the State of Kansas:

Section 1. K.S.A. 79-4801 is hereby amended to read as follows: 79-4801. There is hereby created the state gaming revenues fund in the state treasury. All moneys credited to such fund shall be expended or transferred only for the purposes and in the manner provided by this act and all expenditures from the state gaming revenues fund shall be made in accordance with appropriation acts. All moneys credited to such fund shall be allocated and credited monthly to the funds and in the amounts specified by this act except that the total of the amounts credited to such funds in any one fiscal year pursuant to this act shall not exceed \$50,000,000. All amounts credited to such fund in any one fiscal year which are in excess of \$50,000,000 shall be transferred and credited as follows:

- (a) The amount equal to \$2,000,000 or 25% of the amount credited to the state gaming revenues fund each year in excess of \$50,000,000, whichever is less, shall be transferred and credited to the state tourism fund on June 25, 1999 and each year thereafter on June 25;
- (b) the remainder of such funds in excess of \$50,000,000 shall be credited to the state general fund on July 15, 1996, and June 25, 1997 1999, and each year thereafter on June 25.
- Sec. 2. K.S.A. 1998 Supp. 74-9003 is hereby amended to read as follows: 74-9003. (a) There is hereby established in the state treasury the state tourism fund. All moneys credited to the state tourism fund shall only be used for expenditures for the purposes of developing new tourism attractions in Kansas and to significantly expand existing tourism attractions in Kansas. Both public and private entities shall be eligible to apply for funds under the provisions of this act.
- (b) The secretary of commerce and housing shall administer the provisions of this act. The secretary may shall adopt rules and regulations establishing criteria for obtaining grants and other expenditures from such fund and other matters deemed necessary for the administration of this

2

3

7

8 9

10 11

12

13

14

15

16 17

18

19 20

21

22 23

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

35

act, subject to review by the council on travel and tourism.

(c) All expenditures from such fund shall be made in accordance with appropriation acts upon warrants of the director of accounts and reports issued pursuant to vouchers approved by the secretary of commerce and

housing or the secretary's designee.

- (d) The secretary of commerce and housing shall prepare and submit budget estimates for all proposed expenditures from the state tourism fund in accordance with the provisions of K.S.A. 75-3717 and 75-3717h and amendments therete. Such budget estimates shall include detailed information regarding all proposed expenditures for programs, projects, activities and other matters and shall set forth separately each program, project, activity or other expenditure for which the proposed expenditures from the state tourism fund for a fiscal year are for an amount that is equal to \$50,000 or more. Appropriations for the department of commerce and housing of moneys in the state tourism fund for each program, project, activity or other expenditure for a fiscal year for an amount that is equal to \$50,000 or more shall be made as a separate item of appropriation.
- (e) The legislature shall approve or disapprove of any itemized expenditure from the state tourism fund.
- (d) Any expenditure from the state tourism fund shall be approved by the council on travel and tourism, except that the secretary may approve projects equal to the amount of \$50,000 or less without the consent of the council. Aggregate expenditures for projects approved solely by the secretary of commerce and housing shall not exceed 20% of total expenditures from the fund in any fiscal year.
- (f) (e) On or before the 10th of each month, the director of accounts and reports shall transfer from the state general fund to the state tourism fund established in subsection (a) interest earnings based on:
- (1) The average daily balance of moneys in the state tourism fund for the preceding month; and
- the net earnings rate of the pooled money investment portfolio for the preceding month.
- Sec. 3. K.S.A. 79-4801 and K.S.A. 1998 Supp. 74-9003, 74-9004 and 74-9005 are hereby repealed.
- Sec. 4. This act shall take effect and be in force from and after its 36 publication in the Kansas register.

1-11

SALES TAX EXEMPTION CERTIFICATION FOR PROJECTS

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee recommends the Committee Chairperson send a letter to the Kansas Department of Revenue, encouraging the Secretary of Revenue to convene a group of individuals representing, among others, the League of Kansas Municipalities, the Kansas Chamber of Commerce and Industry, very small companies, and the Revisor of Statutes Office. This group should identify possible solutions to problems related to sales tax exemption certificates for projects involving contractors and retailers, including legislative proposals, to address those problems, and submit these proposals to the 1999 Legislature. Moreover, this group should look at other causes of taxpayer confusion regarding sales tax exemption certificates, including the treatment of churches and religious organizations that are exempt from direct sales tax but not indirect sales tax.

BACKGROUND

Genesis of Request for Interim Study. The Committee reviewed several problems associated with the Kansas Department of Revenue's implementation of the statutes related to sales tax exemption certificates for projects. This review was requested by Representative Bill Mason, Vice Chairperson of the Committee, because several of his constituents had experienced problems with interpreting the statutes and corresponding regulations promulgated by the Kansas Department of Revenue. The background information below is summarized from a presentation by staff of the Kansas Department of Revenue.

Confusion with the Statutes. Political subdivisions, the federal government, and certain hospitals, schools, and educational institutions are exempt from paying sales tax on their purchases. These entities are statutorily authorized to have both a direct and an indirect sales tax exemption. The direct exemption applies to direct purchases from a retailer (a person who sells a product and installs it). The indirect exemption allows the entity to "pass through" its exemption to a contractor, such as a repair person, so that the contractor can purchase materials exempt from tax on behalf of the exempt entity. Exempt entities need to issue project exemption certificates when a contractor is making an indirect purchase on their behalf. (A project exemption certificate is the piece of paper a contractor shows a vendor to indicate the sale is on behalf of an exempt entity and should be tax exempt.) However, exempt entities are not required to issue a project exemption certificate when the work is being completed by the retailer, who only needs to show his or her own resale exemption certificate to buy materials exempt. In addition, many contractors also sell products at retail. Because these two occupations—contractors and retailers—are treated differently in state tax law, the following problems have resulted:

- Problem for Exempt Entities. When a repair is needed, it is often unclear whether the person performing the job is acting as a contractor (repair person) or a retailer (salesperson/installer). The Department of Revenue has promulgated new regulations to authorize refunds, upon application, in cases of "mistaken identity," when an exempt entity mistakes a contractor for a retailer and does not issue a project exemption certificate. Nonetheless, the burden still lies with the exempt entity in making the distinction.
- Problem for Contractors and Retailers. Contractors pay tax on their purchases of materials. Retailers do not pay tax on their purchases of materials. Instead, they collect tax when they sell their materials. Many contractors in the electrical, plumbing, heating, and similar businesses also operate retail stores. They do not always know whether they should remit tax based on their cost of mate-

rials (like a contractor) or based on the price they sell their materials (like a retailer). This issue is only relevant for transactions with nonexempt entities. (If contractors sell to exempt entities, provided there is a project exemption certificate, no tax is required.) In transactions with nonexempt entities, the contractor/retailer needs to know whether to pay tax on the cost of the materials or collect tax on material sales. Whenever labor must be taxed, such as on commercial remodeling projects, it is not clear how contractors should break out taxable labor from tax-paid materials. When contractors are dealing with entities that have direct exemption but no indirect exemption, such as churches and religious organizations, the distinction could govern whether they have to remit tax at all. (With respect to churches and religious organizations, a contractor would have to remit

Administrative Procedures. Prior to enactment of the Taxpayer Fairness Act, exempt entities, such as political subdivisions, considered it to be an administrative burden to obtain a project exemption certificate from the Kansas Department of Revenue for each project involving a contractor. Exempt entities are now authorized to apply for "agency status" and issue their own project exemption certificates rather than receiving them from the Department. Since this process was implemented on July 1, 1997, 59 entities have applied for "agency status" and all applications have been approved. Regulations which codified this process were adopted on June 26, 1998.

COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES

The Committee held a hearing on November 6 on the issue of sales tax exemption certificates. Conferees included Shirley Sicilian, the Director of the Office of Policy and Research, Kansas Department of Revenue, Dr. Jackie Vietti, the President of Butler County Community College, Joyce Rush, the owner of a plumbing and heating company in El Dorado, and Don Moler, Attorney, League of Kansas Municipalities. Written

testimony was submitted by the City of El Dorado.

Ms. Sicilian provided the Committee with background information. Her presentation, a portion of which is summarized above, identified certain problems taxpayers have with the statutes on sales tax exemptions related to contractors and retailers. She indicated the Department would like to work with the League of Kansas Municipalities, the Kansas Chamber of Commerce and Industry, and others, on legislative proposals that will resolve these problems. According to Ms. Sicilian some legislation will be needed to "fix" the problems because there are statutory inconsistencies. However, most of the changes can be realized through Department regulations.

Dr. Vietti recounted the Community College's problem with handling sales tax exemption certificates for unplanned construction and remodeling projects. Dr. Vietti also noted that the College elected not to seek "agency status" to issue its own certificates because of concern of an increase in required paperwork. Dr. Vietti proposed three solutions:

- establish the definition of "project," so that repair work is not included and therefore not subject to the requirement of seeking and obtaining prior approval for sales tax exemptions:
- create a structure for blanket approval of sales tax exemptions for maintenance and repair work provided to entities with a tax identification number; and
- set a dollar amount for construction and remodeling projects that require sales tax exemption certificates.

Ms. Rush explained the problem her company had with the processing of sales tax on indirect sales made to exempt entities and her discussions with the Department of Revenue staff concerning interpretations of the statutes. She observed that the statutes imposed a bookkeeping burden on her company and, like Dr. Vietti, suggested blanket approval of the sales tax exemption for maintenance and repair work provided to eligible entities. Mr. Moler also acknowledged the bur-

densome bookkeeping involved with these sales tax exemptions and observed that the complexity of the process results in noncompliance, especially if the project is small in scope.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee commends the Kansas Department of Revenue for being cooperative and helpful in its efforts to assist taxpayers in resolving their problems with sales tax exemption certificates. Nonetheless, as acknowledged by the Department's staff and other conferees, problems remain and the statutes are in conflict. Therefore, the Committee recommends the Committee

Chairperson send a letter to the Department, encouraging the Secretary of Revenue to convene a group of individuals representing. among others, the League of Kansas Municipalities, the Kansas Chamber of Commerce and Industry, very small companies affected by these issues, and the Revisor of Statutes Office. This group should identify possible solutions to the problems outlined above, including legislative proposals, and submit these proposals to the 1999 Legislature. Moreover, this group should look at other causes of taxpayer confusion regarding sales tax exemption certificates, including the treatment of churches and religious organizations that are exempt from direct sales tax but not indirect sales tax.

kslegres@klrd.state.ks.us

http://skyways.lib.ks.us/ksleg/KLRD/klrd.html

September 22, 1998

CUSTOMIZED AND TECHNICAL TRAINING COURSES Policy Questions

Part I of this memorandum concerns customized training courses provided by post-secondary institutions in Kansas. Part II presents an option for addressing long-term, more regionally-based business needs for technical training. The latter issue was raised several times at the Committee's August meeting. The option presented in Part II is not intended to be a replacement for customized training courses as customized training and technical training responding to a business' long-term needs are two separate issues. Customized training is supposed to respond expeditiously to a specific business' training needs. The option in Part II responds to multiple business' ongoing and anticipated needs for technical training.

PART I

A. State Role and Mission

- 1. What is meant by "customized training courses"? The following attributes describing such courses are listed in the Kansas State Board of Education's Report and Recommendations Regarding Business and Industry Courses Offered by Community Colleges, Technical Colleges and Area Vocational Technical Schools. I have generalized them to a limited extent. Customized training courses should:
 - be designed to address a specific training need requested by business or industry;
 - be normally taught to a group of employees in a classroom or laboratory setting or in a work center setting;
 - have the intent of upgrading the employees' technical skills and knowledge;
 - have a competency-based course outline or syllabus;
 - be developed collaboratively by the training provider and the business to address a specific set of skills or knowledge;
 - be an organized, structured, and formally approved set of learning activities;
 - have approved evaluation methods and be competency based;

Senate Commerce Committee

Date 1-15-99

Attachment # 2-1 shew 2-15

- be reviewed, approved, or disapproved by the administering agency; and
- be audited annually by the administering agency to ensure compliance with regulations.
- 2. The state currently supports customized training through several programs—the Kansas Industrial Training (KIT) Program; the Kansas Industrial Retraining (KIR) Program; and the SKILL component of the Investments in Major Projects and Comprehensive Training (IMPACT) Program. (See Attachment 1 for a brief description of these programs.) These three programs are administered by the Kansas Department of Commerce and Housing (KDOCH). The fourth customized training program receiving state support is the Business and Industry Service Program administered by the Kansas State Department of Education (KSDE). Disregarding specific features of these three programs, should the state continue to subsidize customized training?
- 3. Assuming state support continues to be provided, do you agree that customized training courses should have the attributes described in KSDE's *Report and Recommendations*? Should any of the above attributes be modified or deleted; should any be added?

B. Retention of Business and Industry Service Program

The following set of questions assumes retention of the Business and Industry Service Program in KSDE.

- 1. Courses. Customized training courses in the Business and Industry Service Program currently may receive credit hour reimbursement if provided by a community college and contract hour reimbursement if offered by an AVTS or technical college. If state funding is involved, the KSDE staff must approve the courses. Approval is based on certain criteria, including: a letter of request from the business or industry; a proposed course syllabus; a specified evaluation method to assess students' progress; measurable competencies students are expected to achieve; whether the course is vocational; whether the course is on the master course list; whether the course is directed at employees of business and industry requesting the training; whether the instructor is eligible to teach the course; whether the requested course is offered under a KDOCH program; and whether the course meets the credit hour guidelines. In the State Plan for Kansas Community Colleges, one college credit is based on the learning expected from not less than 900 minutes (15 hours) of classroom instruction with credits for laboratory instruction, internships, and clinical experience determined by the institution. Specifically, if a course entails less than 8 hours of training, it would not be credit-bearing since 0.5 credit hours (the smallest increment in which credit may be awarded under the Business and Industry Service Program) is equivalent to at least 8 hours of training. KSDE approval is not required if a customized training course involves no state aid and is not offered for credit.
 - Should community college credit continue to be provided for customized training?
 - If credit continues to be provided, should the funding of customized training courses be at a different rate than the rate for academic courses?

- If credit continues to be given for customized training, should the same criteria, as are currently adhered to by KSDE, be applicable?
- Should other criteria govern a credit-bearing course (e.g., a course should not be remedial or part of an adult basic education curriculum; a course should not be offered to satisfy internal or external requirements, such as OSHA)?
- Alternatively, should the existing criteria be reviewed and, if needed, revised by the KSDE study committee with input from the Joint Committee on Economic Development or standing Education committees?
- If it is determined that community colleges should be authorized to continue offering credit for customized training, should the definition of "credit hour" in K.S.A. 71-601 be amended to better accommodate the time frame in which customized training could be offered? (See Attachment 2.)
- Training Recipients. Recipients of customized training courses in the Business and Industry Service Program may include a wide array of entities: manufacturing companies; nonprofit and for-profit associations and organizations, including health related providers; unions; local units of government, including schools; state agencies; federal agencies; retail establishments; and service industries.
 - Should restrictions apply to the type of recipients of customized training provided under the Business and Industry Service Program? If yes, how?
 - Alternatively, should the KSDE study committee make this determination with input from the Joint Committee on Economic Development or standing Education committees?
- 3. Mission Statement. The mission statements of community colleges were most recently approved by the Kansas Board of Education in October 1986. One of the missions of the community college system is to provide access to "technical and consulting services to business and industry and to local agencies to promote the economic development of their service areas." Should the mission statement be changed in terms of the types of services to be offered, the recipients of such services, or the geographical region to be affected by promotion of economic development? Another mission statement requires the community college system to provide access to "customized educational and training programs and courses to assist business and industry to train their employees in job-related skills." Should the mission statement be changed in terms of the recipients of such services, e.g., expanded to organizations and government agencies? Should the mission statement explicitly capture the need for retraining?
- 4. Recipients' Contributions. Of the four customized training programs discussed above, only the KIR program requires a dollar-for-dollar matching contribution from the business. The KIT program does not have this requirement although many companies provide matching funds. The SKILL program also does not require matching funds but companies often provide

a match. Community colleges, through the Business and Industry Service Program, provide customized training at no cost, partial cost, or full cost to recipient businesses.

- Should recipient businesses of customized training provided under the Business and Industry Service Program be required to pay a portion, if not all, of actual training costs?
- If a determination is made to continue state subsidization, should that subsidy be based on factors such as size of the business, the business' ability to pay, whether training adds value to a process or product, or type of course (i.e., a course requiring more expensive equipment and a specialist with higher salary requirements might exact a state subsidy)?
- Should customized training courses offered on an ongoing basis (annually) to companies be subsidized under the Business and Industry Service Program? If yes, under what conditions?
- 5. Form of State Funding. The four customized training programs are financed differently. KIT and KIR are financed through appropriations from the Economic Development Initiatives Fund (EDIF). The FY 1998 appropriation for these programs totaled \$3.25 million and the FY 1999 appropriation was \$3.85 million. The SKILL/IMPACT program is funded from taxexempt bond proceeds which are indirectly retired by the withholding taxes created by new jobs. Total FY 1997 revenues for state aid (credit hour and out-district) to community colleges under the Business and Industry Service Program totaled \$2,058,961. Community colleges receive credit hour state aid. Credit hour state aid for approved vocational classes is paid at 1.5 times the rate paid for academic classes. If a community college is designated as an AVTS, the credit hour state aid is twice the rate paid for academic classes. Five community colleges—Cowley County, Johnson County, Hutchinson, Dodge City, and Pratt —are currently entitled to the higher rate for vocational classes. Other state aid available to community college includes out-district state aid and general state aid. Unlike community colleges, AVTSs and technical colleges receive state funding on a clock-hour formula basis. In FY 1997, AVTSs provided customized training to 148 companies and expended a total of 285,719 instructional hours. Clock revenue generated for that training was \$1,772,546 in state aid and student tuition.
 - Should customized training courses provided by community colleges be funded on the basis of clock hours rather than credit hours if such courses receive no credit? (See recommendation of the study committee organized by KSDE, Attachment 3.)
 - Should customized training courses be funded through an allocation made on a regional basis? If annual funding runs out, businesses must pay for the entire cost of training or wait until the following year. This is the Utah model cited in the Post Audit report, p. 15.
 - Should customized training courses be funded by an increase in business licensing fees, as suggested by Pratt Community College?

- Alternatively, should the Joint Committee on Economic Development request the KSDE study committee or another entity to propose several options for funding customized training, outlining the implications of each option and report its findings to the 1999 standing Education and Economic Development committees?
- 6. Procedure to Ensure Appropriate Operation of Customized Training Programs. The Post Audit Report Reviewing Issues Related to Community Colleges' Customized Employee Training Courses identified several recommendations to address deficiencies in KSDE's oversight process. These are listed in Numbers 2, 3, and 4 in Attachment 4 of this memorandum. KSDE's response reflected the agency's agreement to comply with those recommendations. With respect to No. 5 (employment relationship of customized training instructor to community college), KSDE agreed with the recommendation in its response to the report but essentially requested greater flexibility. "However, in creating a partnership training agreement, the college and the company may consider and choose other alternatives that better meet the needs of the companies and their role in workforce development." (See Attachment 5.)
 - To what extent does the Board of Education control contractual agreements between community colleges and businesses? If there appears to be some ambiguity with respect to that relationship, should the statutes be clarified?
 - To what degree should community colleges and AVTSs have flexibility in developing partnership agreements with businesses pertaining to the employment of part-time instructors for customized training courses? (KSDE's response to Recommendation No. 4 of the Post Audit report— Attachment 5.)
 - If the Joint Committee on Economic Development agrees (with or without modifications) with Post Audit's recommendations and KSDE's response, should the Committee request KSDE to report back to the standing Education and Economic Development committees on measures taken to effectuate change?

C. Transfer of Customized Training Responsibilities

The following questions assume that the Business and Industry Service Program in KSDE will be terminated and all responsibilities for customized training will be transferred to KDOCH. This policy change also assumes that no credits will be offered for customized training. The emphasis of the customized training programs administered by KDOCH is on primary industry and the creation of "net" new jobs, not replacement jobs. KIT and KIR contracts are typically written directly with a company. If a school provides training services, the company pays the school and then requests reimbursement from KDOCH. Unlike KIT and KIR funding, all SKILL training funds are statutorily required to flow through a local educational institution. The school is responsible for paying training expenses from SKILL funds. Nonetheless, community colleges are not necessarily recipients of these programs' training funds. According to Mr. Jack, KDOCH, 29 percent of companies receiving KIT, KIR, or SKILL funds have used community colleges to administer at least part of their training. Technical schools, universities, consultants,

equipment vendors, and company production supervisory staff provided the remainder of training under these three programs.

- Should the Legislature appropriate additional funding for customized training from the Economic Development Initiatives Fund (EDIF) to augment KIT, KIR, and SKILL?
- If yes, should such funds be used only for a company's creation of net new jobs? Alternatively, could the funds be used for replacement jobs? (In contrast to KIT's approval process, KSDE's approval process is not based on how the job evolved.)
- If yes, should such funds be applied exclusively to primary industries, such as manufacturing and technical services? Alternatively, should recipient businesses also include retail, service industries, nonprofit organizations, and government agencies?
- Should the Legislature create a separate program in KDOCH for customized training and retraining that would allow companies to apply for funding to train employees in replacement jobs and/or nonprimary industries?
- If a new customized training program were to be created, a determination might need to be made with respect to: the need for matching funds (type and percentage); type of training allowed; size of business; ability to pay; number of jobs created or retained; and need for additional KDOCH staff.

PART II

What is the State's Role With Respect to Meeting Long-Term Business Needs?

This is a difficult question because many people will argue that long-term business needs, as opposed to the customized training needs addressed in Part I, cannot be determined with any certainty. Correspondingly, the training delivery system in Kansas is primarily reactive—an observation of Dr. Charles Krider in 1986, that continues to apply today. One of Dr. Krider's recommendations to the Task Force on Business Training in 1986 called for a review of existing vocational/technical training programs to insure they are technologically current and include new areas required by business. One of the options he identified under that recommendation would be to establish a high level advisory board to the Department of Education to provide advice on both the scope and quality of training programs. It appears that most workforce training stems from business requests to community colleges or technical schools. While this method of requesting assistance is understandably locally-based, there is no mechanism to ensure that training is provided on a regional basis to meet a broader set of business needs. Training in both information technology and medically-related areas, in particular, may be deficient to meet existing needs in certain regions of the state. Examples in the area of information technology include computer analysts, network systems analysts, and computer repair personnel. Examples in medically-related areas include training for dental hygienists, surgical technologists, physical

therapist assistants, respiratory therapists, medical lab technologists, nurses aides, computer repair personnel, and other technicians. In certain cases, such training could require considerable expense for the purchase of equipment and employment of specialized instructors. The existing system might meet the training demand of businesses on a local basis but it arguably does not meet a more regionally-based demand because all incentives are directed at the local level and not at the state level. Moreover, any individual postsecondary institution might not have adequate enrollment to justify the cost of such training but a collaborative approach might be more affordable.

The Kansas Department of Human Resources (KDHR) collects massive quantities of employment data, some of which has been compiled in reports like the *Kansas Occupational Outlook 2005* (May 1996) and the *Kansas Wage Survey* (January 1996). KDHR staff anticipates that an updated version of these reports will be published in the next six to eight months. KSDE collects data on technical training of vocational programs by community college/AVTS in an annual report called the Kansas Training Information Program. This report identifies enrollment completers, placement data (including average salaries), employer rating of employee job skills. The most recent report (February 1998) addresses 1996 technical training and 1997 placement rates and average salaries.

There is no mechanism, on a statewide basis, to analyze the data and elicit responses from businesses throughout the state concerning training needs. There is no incentive (arguably, mostly disincentives) for postsecondary institutions offering technical training to collaborate with each other to provide training. Below is an option to redirect some technical training efforts to a more regional or statewide basis, encourage collaboration among Kansas postsecondary institutions, and address employment shortages in certain occupations, particularly those related to information technology and health care. Targeting funding to skills shortages is not a new idea. At least two states—Minnesota and Texas—target workforce training subsidies to businesses that are experiencing skill shortages. This option presents an incremental approach which essentially moves toward a regional education system using the existing governance structure, although this approach could work with another governance structure with certain modifications.

An Option for Training to Meet Critical Business Needs

- 1. Create a high-level advisory board to report to Kansas Board of Education and the Board of Regents to report on the scope and quality of existing training programs. In addition, this board should recommend training needs that are either inadequately addressed or not addressed at all. The board should be composed of representatives of all types of business and industry, including manufacturing, professional services, and retail establishments. Alternatively, the responsibilities of an existing entity, such as the Kansas Workforce Investment Partnership (KWIP) Council, could be restructured. KWIP was established by Governor Graves in Executive Order 96-3. One of KWIP's duties is to "review and provide feedback to the Governor, the Legislature, other state agencies, and the public regarding the adequacy of state programs, plans and budgets in meeting employment and training needs in Kansas." Staff from the KSDE (see No. 2 below) would furnish the board or KWIP with relevant information. Staff from KDHR and KDOCH would provide assistance, as requested.
- 2. Establish a position in KSDE to analyze all relevant existing occupational data compiled in KSDE and KDHR. That position would be responsible for analyzing occupational trends in

the nation and adjacent states. That position also would gather needs assessments from the higher education regional consortia (see No. 3) and analyze that information. Based on this analysis, this position should identify the "gaps" in training in Kansas postsecondary institutions and report those findings no later than October 15 to the advisory board or KWIP.

- 3. There are six higher educational regional consortia: South Central Higher Education Consortium; Northeast Regional Consortium; Western Higher Education Regional Consortium; North Central Regional Consortium; Heartland Alliance; and Southeast Kansas Higher Education Consortium. Each of these consortia would appoint a small task force to conduct a regional needs assessment of businesses and industries and transmit its findings to the KSDE analyst. A uniform needs assessment survey could be developed by KSDE. Funding will be appropriated for the annual needs assessment in the KSDE budget.
- 4. The advisory board or KWIP would transmit by December 1 the "gaps" analysis, coupled with its own findings, to the Board of Education and the Board of Regents. No later than January 15 of each year, the boards will hold a joint meeting to determine which occupational training programs need to be offered or modified to meet a broad-based training need. A list of the most critically needed programs, compiled as a joint effort by KSDE and Board of Regents staff (using the findings from the advisory Board or KWIP) will be developed for review at that meeting. The Board of Education will make final decisions on the programs needed by February 15.
- 5. A specified amount of money will be appropriated annually to fund ____ proposals for collaborative training programs on the list. Proposals may be submitted between February 22 and April 1. Each proposal must involve at least two Kansas postsecondary institutions and specify the use of advanced telecommunications technology to provide technical training on a regional or statewide basis. For example, courses may be delivered through the use of a high-speed transmission medium using the Internet or two-way interactive video. Each proposal must identify the courses to be offered in the program; the need for the courses; the skills to be developed or enhanced; the outcomes for evaluating skill acquisition; the projected number of enrollees by county; the businesses or professional entities that would derive benefit from the courses; any external funding or in-kind external support that could be committed to the courses; and the projected economic development impact of the courses. Each proposal must include a budget. As part of the proposal, the applicant must agree to report the documented outcomes to KSDE upon completion of training.
- 6. Funds may be used for reductions in telecommunications rates and to defray some of the costs associated with curriculum development, accreditation, instructional salaries, implementation of an interactive television delivery system, and capital outlay. Funding will be allocated to the participating institutions in accordance with the submitted proposal budget. Any remaining amounts not covered by the grants for program course delivery must be recovered through tuition and other sources of institutional funding.
- 7. Priority will be given to programs designed predominantly to address business needs in rural or distressed urban parts of the state, or to programs that provide training for positions that pay an average annual wage of at least 115 percent of the state private-sector wage. (In Kansas, this would be equivalent to \$28,259. This concept was derived from a customized training program in Florida.) Priority also will be given to proposals submitted by existing higher education regional consortia. Allocations to institutions will assume the form of competitive grants. Credit may be awarded for courses offered under approved programs.

Although proposals may be approved for programs involving participation from out-of-state postsecondary institutions, the majority of participating institutions must be Kansas based. In addition, no portion of funding for an approved program may be used to defray costs incurred by an out-of-state postsecondary institution.

- Proposals for the upcoming academic year will be approved no later than April 15 by the Kansas Board of Education, with input and recommendation from the Kansas Board of Regents.
- 9. The Boards of Education and Regents will be requested to review and propose necessary amendments to all statutes and rules and regulations that might impede cost-effective and expeditious delivery of courses on a regional and multi-state basis. This review also should include statutes related to K.S.A. 74-3249 through K.S.A. 74-3253.

JORKFORCE TRAINING

INVESTMENTS IN MAJOR PROJECTS AND COMPREHENSIVE TRAINING (IMPACT)

The IMPACT program has two major components:
State of Kansas Investments in Lifelong Learning
(SKILL) and the Major Project Investment fund (MPI).
SKILL funds are used for workforce training programs.
MPI covers other expenses associated with business expansion.

STATE OF KANSAS INVESTMENTS IN LIFELONG LEARNING (SKILL)

The SKILL program is primarily targeted to large firms and projects involving several smaller firms that have formed training groups to address common skill requirements. This program allows employers to establish training projects for new employees by covering instructor salaries, curriculum development, travel, materials, equipment, facilities and administrative costs. Training costs are financed through tax-exempt, public-purpose bonds issued as needed by the Kansas Development Finance Authority.

MAJOR PROJECT INVESTMENT (MPI)

This fund covers relocation expenses. labor recruitment, building purchases and equipment. To be eligible, the employer must spend more than two percent of payroll on workforce training or utilize funds from the SKILL program.

KANSAS INDUSTRIAL TRAINING (KIT)

The Kansas Industrial Training program provides training assistance to manufacturing, distribution and regional or national service firms in the process of adding five or more new jobs to a new or existing Kansas facility. KIT will pay the negotiated cost of pre-employment, on-the-job and classroom training expenses. Training expenses include instructor salaries, travel expenses, minor equipment, training aids, textbooks, supplies and materials, as well as curriculum planning and development.

KANSAS INDUSTRIAL RETRAINING (KIR)

The Kansas Industrial Retraining program provides retraining assistance to employees of restructuring industries who are likely to be displaced because of obsolete or inadequate job skills. Eligible industries include those restructuring their operations through incorporation of existing technology, development and incorporation of new technology, diversification of production or development and implementation of new production activities. KIR requires matching funds from the participating company.

TRAINING EQUIPMENT GRANT PROGRAM

This program provides community colleges and area technical schools and colleges an opportunity to purchase instructional equipment to train or retrain Kansas workers. Grant amounts are based on the condition of existing equipment and the potential for stimulating economic growth and enhancing employment opportunities.

HIGH PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE PROGRAM (HPIP)

The High Performance Incentive Program provides tax and other incentives to companies that pay above average wages and have a strong commitment to skills development for their workers. This program recognizes the need for Kansas companies to remain competitive through capital investment in facilities and technology and continued training and education for their employees. A substantial investment tax credit for new capital investment in Kansas is the primary benefit of this program.

ATTACHMENT 1

Statute 71-601

Chapter 71.--SCHOOLS--COMMUNITY COLLEGES

Article 6.--STATE AID AND FISCAL PROVISIONS

71-601. Credit hour defined. "Credit hour" means one hour of instruction per week for 18 weeks or the equivalent thereof in a subject or course at a level not higher than those subjects or courses normally offered to freshmen and sophomores in four-year institutions of postsecondary education which subject or course is approved by the state board. Credit hour does not include within its meaning any hour of instruction in a subject or course taken by a student enrolled for audit or in any subject or course not approved by the state board. The state board, in consultation with the state board of regents, shall determine whether the subjects and courses offered in the community colleges are at the level of freshmen and sophomore subjects and courses offered in the state institutions of postsecondary education and shall not approve any subject or course offered at a higher level.

History: L. 1961, ch. 363, & 1; L. 1963, ch. 390, & 1; L. 1965, ch. 417, & 17; L. 1968, ch. 211, & 13; L. 1969, ch. 310, & 42; L. 1970, ch. 286, & 1; L. 1973, ch. 274, & 12; L. 1978, ch. 278, & 2; L. 1980, ch. 208, & 1; L. 1980, ch. 256, & 5; July 1. Cross References to Related Sections:

Out-district tuition, see 71-301 et seq. Research and Practice Aids:

Colleges and Universities West Key 4.

C.J.S. Colleges and Universities S. 9.



Summary of Recommendations

The Study Committee for the Business and Industry Service Program requests State Board endorsement of the following recommendations. The Committee also recommends that this report, including the recommendations, be submitted to appropriate legislators and legislative committees.

- 1. The State Board of Education reaffirms its commitment to the value and benefits of customized training for the businesses, industries, and other employers in Kansas. Customized training for business and industry contributes to a vigorous economy in Kansas through workforce development, which results in more effective, productive, and skilled employees. The philosophy of providing customized training to business and industry is consistent with other economic development strategies and public policies approved by the legislature, including the KIT, KIR, and IMPACT training programs. The State Board of Education encourages legislative recognition and endorsement of this valuable program for Kansas' employers and employees.
- 2. The State Board of Education proposes to the Kansas Legislature that community colleges be authorized to offer, and receive state funding for, business and industry training courses on a contact-hour basis. Contact-hour funding would be in addition to the existing state aid for credit-hour, business and industry training.
- 3. The State Board of Education directs the staff of the Kansas State Department of Education to revise procedures such that instructors in business and industry courses must clearly be responsible to the institution in respect to policies and procedures that relate to part-time faculty of the institution. Procedures should indicate that all instructors in business and industry courses sign an employment contract for part-time instructors, or, if the institution has a general contract with a business, such general contract must clearly state that instructors are subject to all policies and procedures that relate to employment of part-time instructors.

(cte:report#2) rev:6/25

Conclusion

The absence of good controls over—or oversight of—the Business and Industry Service Program being operated by the community colleges, has left that Program subject to abuse. In part, the Program initially was approved as a way to help colleges fund customized training for Kansas business and industry, and thus provide needed training to companies at a somewhat reduced cost. Today, however, Dodge City Community College's program has become a moneymaker for both the College and the companies. That's true to a much lesser extent at a few other colleges as well.

This audit has raised numerous questions. Should colleges be allowed to provide customized training at no cost to companies? Should the State subsidize on-the-job training that companies normally would provide anyway? What types of courses should be allowed to get credit-hour and outdistrict aid under this program? Should they get State funding through a different mechanism, as some other states have done? If the program's purpose is primarily economic development, should it be administered by the Department of Commerce and Housing?

The Legislature should play an active role in addressing these policy issues to ensure that customized training is being provided—and taxpayer moneys are being spent—in ways that are reasonable and appropriate.

Recommendations

- To ensure that the Business and Industry Service program is operated as the Legislature would intend, the Joint Committee on Economic Development should consider the policy issues and questions raised in this report. Among other things, it should consider whether customized training courses should be funded with credit hour and out-district State aid or some other source, how much the Legislature wants to spend on such courses, what types of courses can be offered with subsidized State funding, which agency should administer this program, and whether the program should be made into law. In its deliberations, the Joint Committee should receive testimony from the Departments of Education and Commerce and Housing, the community colleges, and the businesses that have participated in this program.
- To ensure that these programs are being operated appropriately, the Department of Education should do the following:

ATTACHMENT 4

- a. clarify formal written policies and procedures to clearly spell out what types of courses can be offered under this program, what types of financial arrangements are appropriate, and what requirements the colleges, companies, and instructors must meet. The Department should distribute that document to each community college, and should encourage college officials to contact Department officials whenever questions arise.
- b. conduct periodic reviews of each community college's Business and Industry program to ensure that those programs are being operated in compliance with the established policies and procedures.
- 3. To ensure that its approval process for customized training courses is efficient, consistent, and well documented, the Department should do the following:
 - a. develop a checklist or other documentation to ensure that all necessary criteria for each course approval have been thoroughly evaluated.
 - b. institute an internal review process to ensure that Department staff have been consistent in their approval and disapproval of proposed courses.
 - c. seek input from Department staff and community college officials to determine whether the course approval process is operating in an effective and efficient manner, and implement changes as necessary.
- 4. To ensure that community colleges comply with the Department's requirements relating to hiring teachers for customized training classes, the Department should notify all colleges that the instructors they use for customized training classes must be hired by and paid directly by the colleges.

Recommendation #4: "To ensure that community colleges comply with the Department's requirements relating to hiring teachers for customized training classes, the Department should notify all colleges that the instructors they use for customized training classes must be hired by and paid directly by the colleges."

Response to #4: The issue in question relates to a part-time faculty member, who may also be an employee of the company. In particular, the employment relationship in respect to duties and responsibilities of this part-time instructor with the college must be clear. The Department agrees that the preferred method for employment of part-time faculty for customized training services is through use of a normal part-time faculty contract with payment for instructional services directly to the part-time faculty member. This method makes the employment relationship unquestionably clear.

However, in creating a partnership training agreement, the college and the company may consider and choose other alternatives that better meet the needs of the companies and their role in workforce development. In this situation, the Department believes that a written agreement should exist between the college and the company, and such agreement should state that the instructor of the course is subject to compliance with all applicable policies, rules, and regulations of the college, just like all other part-time faculty for the college.

(ct:response-pa)



Date: January 15, 1999

To: Senate Commerce Committee

From: Joe Birmingham, Assistant Commissioner

Kansas State Department of Education

Workforce Development Re:

• Guidelines for Customized Training Course Approval

• New Workforce Training Program Under Development

Background

Workforce Development in Area Technical Schools, Technical Colleges and Community Colleges. Kansas's area technical schools, technical colleges and community colleges provide skill training for persons preparing for vocational and technical careers. The institutions also provide training for employees of organizations.

In 1986, a legislative task force report discussed the need for educational institutions to be responsive to the needs of business. The State Board of Education in 1989 approved the Business and Industry Service Program. The program was created to allow and encourage postsecondary institutions to develop and provide customized training services for Kansas' businesses, industries, and other organizations. The primary new components of the new program were to provide a quick response mechanism and, in community colleges, to allow for approvals of credit courses for .5 credit hours. No new special funding was provided. Institutions currently provide this training through regular funding for vocational and technical education.

During the 1998 legislative session, concerns were raised about how some colleges provide customized training. These concerns resulted in a post audit report, which was released in August 1998.

Division of Lifelong Learning 785-296-3047 (phone) 785-296-3523 (fax) 785-296-6338 (TTY) www.ksbe.state.ks.us

Senate Commerce Committee

Date:

Attachment # 3-1 Thew 3-3

In November 1998 the State Board of Education Guidelines for Customized Training Course were approved. These guidelines are attached. In summary, the proposed guidelines:

- have a policy regarding general purposes of the program
- have clearly stated sections, including policy, definitions, application guidelines, standards for course approval, limitations, and program administration
- address concerns about department procedures as referred to in the Post Audit Report recommendations, including the following topics:
 - distribution of the guidelines to institutions and an annual orientation to them
 - periodic audit reviews of the institutions regarding adherence to the guidelines
 - creation of checklists to ensure guidelines have been met for course approval
 - an internal review process to ensure consistency in course approvals
 - assessments by institutions to determine if the course approval process is operating efficiently and effectively
 - a requirement that businesses or organizations pay for the courses offered to employees
 - a prohibition of permitting an institution from creating an "offset" agreement in exchange for tuition
 - a requirement that faculty who teach courses have a signed employment agreement with the institution

These changes address the primary concerns that have been expressed about administration of the Business and Industry Services program. Employee training is a critical activity for the overall future economic and workforce development for Kansas and warrants continued support and enhancement by the State of Kansas. These Guidelines were effective January 1, 1999.

A New Workforce Development/Employee Training Program

Availability of skilled workers is one of the primary interests of employers. A skilled workforce means a more productive and profitable businesses in Kansas, which leads to a more vibrant, growing economy.

Kansas's community colleges, area technical schools and technical colleges are committed to provide employee training for businesses and organizations in their areas. A committee composed of representatives of the area technical schools, technical colleges, and community colleges has been meeting to develop a new workforce training program.

New aspects of the program under development:

Training sessions approved for this program would be short-term in respect to time.

• All employee training in this new program would be funded on a clock-hour basis, not college credit hour.

- Approval for employee training sessions would be approved based essentially on the same guidelines approved by the State Board for customized training, with appropriate revisions made.
- The program would be a partnership between the institution and the employer. Although details have not been finalized, discussions are that the state component would be 70 percent and the employee tuition 30 percent of a predetermined, instructional cost per clock hour. The costs per instructional hour would be based on the existing model used for area technical schools and technical colleges, which the state currently funds at an 85 percent basis and the student pays 15 percent in tuition. The costing model would be the same for all 30 institutions under the State Board.
- The funding for the program would be equitable among the institutions, even though no legislative funding request has been finalized.
- Other employee training programs that are for college credit or in an approved program in an area school or college would be of longer duration and expected to be for a certificate in an area of study.

Other changes would occur to existing programs to accommodate the new training program.

(leg:sen commerce 1-12)

KANSAS SENATE

PAT RANSON SENATOR, DISTRICT TWENTY-FIVE SEDGWICK COUNTY 1701 WOODROW CT. WICHITA, KS 67203 (316) 267-7991



STATE CAPITOL, 143-N TOPEKA, KANSAS 66612-1504 (913) 296-7391

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS

CHAIRPERSON JOINT COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT

VICE-CHAIRPERSON, COMMERCE

MEMBER JUDICIARY

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ELECTIONS CONGRESSIONAL & LEGISLATIVE APPORTIONMENT &

GOVERNMENTAL STANDARDS

December 18, 1998

Mr. David P. Thomas Director of Community Affairs Sprint Corporation 2330 Shawnee Mission Parkway Westwood, Kansas 66205

Re: Kansas Workforce Investment Partnership (KWIP) Council

Dear Mr. Thomas:

I was asked by the Joint Committee on Economic Development, which I chair, to request the KWIP Council's assistance in gathering and analyzing information on a matter of great importance to all of us-workforce training.

The Joint Committee on Economic Development devoted its meeting on August 26-27, 1998, and portions of meetings in September and October, to consideration of issues related to customized workforce training. An examination of these issues was prompted by the release of a report on August 18, 1998 titled Reviewing Issues Related to Community Colleges' Customized Employee Training Courses. At the August meeting, the Committee heard presentations from: several state agencies that administer workforce training programs (Kansas Department of Education, Kansas Department of Commerce and Housing, and Kansas Department of Human Resources); several Kansas community colleges that provide customized training courses; and several businesses that have benefitted from customized training.

In its deliberations on workforce training issues, the Committee acknowledged the importance of workforce training for economic development in Kansas. However, certain problems, in the Committee's view, could reduce the overall effectiveness of individual statesupported workforce training programs and initiatives. Based on information presented at the meetings, the Committee observed that: no coherent policy appears to exist with respect to delivery of workforce training services in Kansas; there appears to be little coordination among workforce training service providers; and certain types of businesses and professions in various regions of the state experience difficulty in accessing needed training, particularly in health and computer related areas.

Senate Commerce Committee

Date: 1-15-99
Attachment # 4-1 the 4-2

The membership of the Council represents business, education, labor, and government. Moreover, one of the Council's missions is to review and provide feedback to the Governor and the Legislature, among other parties, regarding the adequacy of state programs, plans, and budgets in meeting employment and training needs in Kansas. In light of the Council's membership and mission, the Committee concluded that the Council would be the most appropriate organization to:

- consider the extent to which activities of workforce training providers are coordinated; and
- assess their capacity to respond expeditiously to businesses and professional service providers that have critical short-term and ongoing training needs.

The Committee requested that the Council identify the training needs of Kansas businesses and professions that are either inadequately addressed or not addressed at all. For example, the Committee heard a presentation from a spokesperson for Hutchinson Hospital. She noted a shortage of surgical technical and professional staff in the United States and discussed the training efforts in Kansas, particularly in Hutchinson, to respond to that shortage. In addition, the Committee requested that the Council determine the most appropriate means of providing training to meet critical business and professional needs and the appropriate funding mechanisms for such training. In particular, the Committee was concerned with funding customized training offered by community colleges with credit hour state aid.

As a departure point, the Committee suggested the Council review a memorandum by staff of the Kansas Legislative Research Department (September 22, 1998), enclosed with this letter, which explores several of the issues outlined above. The second part of that memorandum includes a possible strategy for meeting critical business needs.

For your information, I also am enclosing a list of all the Committee members. Should you have any questions about these requests, please feel free to call me at (316) 838-3066.

Sincerely,

Pat Kanson

Senator Pat Ranson, Chairperson Joint Committee on Economic Development

PR/mkl

Enclosure

cc: Governor Bill Graves
Deann Tiede, KWIP Administrative Coordinator
Secretary Wayne Franklin, Kansas Department
of Human Resources

#26004.01(12/18/98{9:05AM})

KANSAS SENATE

PAT RANSON
SENATOR, DISTRICT TWENTY-FIVE
SEDGWICK COUNTY
1701 WOODROW CT.
WICHITA, KS 67203
(316) 267-7991



STATE CAPITOL. 143-N TOPEKA, KANSAS 66612-1504 (913) 296-7391

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS

CHAIRPERSON JOINT COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT

VICE-CHAIRPERSON COMMERCE

MEMBER JUDICIARY

LOCAL GOVERNMENT
ELECTIONS, CONGRESSIONAL &
LEGISLATIVE APPORTIONMENT &

GOVERNMENTAL STANDARDS

December 18, 1998

John Wine, Chairperson Kansas Corporation Commission 1500 Southwest Arrowhead Road Topeka, Kansas 66604-4027

Dear Commissioner Wine:

On November 5, 1998, the Joint Committee on Economic Development held a hearing on electric generation capacity constraints. At that meeting, the Committee heard presentations from: Larry Holloway; Nick Brown, Southwest Power Pool; Earnie Lehman, Western Resources; and conferees from Farmland Industries, Boeing, Vulcan, and Raytheon.

Mr. Holloway reviewed for the Committee the order issued by the Commission on November 4, initiating an investigation of the future of Kansas electric generation capacity. On behalf of the Committee, I would strongly urge Commissioners Moline, Claus, and you to proceed expeditiously with your investigation. The Committee was very concerned about the projections for reserve capacity margins in the region based on information relayed by both Mr. Holloway and Mr. Brown. Of particular note was Mr. Brown's projection that the reserve capacity margin in the region could be as low as 3.8 percent in 2001, assuming peak demand growth of 4 percent. The Committee learned that for each of the past ten years, peak demand has been greater than forecasted. For example, the summer peak growth in 1998 was 5-7 percent for the region although only 2-3 percent had been projected. These projections, coupled with the power curtailments of large Kansas commercial and industrial customers this past summer, raised questions about whether the existing and planned capacity of Kansas utilities will adequately meet growth demands in the state over the next ten years.

Also of concern to the Committee was Western Resources' request to its firm customers within its certified service territories to "shed load" on June 25-26 and July 21-22. The Committee heard several presentations from KGE customers that raised the issue of Western Resources' obligations, when confronted with power constraints, to retail customers within its certified service territories and its obligations to wholesale customers, especially out-of-state wholesale customers. The Committee encourages the Commission to consider in its deliberations whether the utility proceeded correctly in its treatment of retail customers and wholesale customers during those four days in June and July.

Senate Commerce Committee

Date /-15-99

Attachment # 5-1 them 5-2

The Committee was particularly concerned about the implications of energy capacity constraints for economic development. If large companies, especially firm customers, cannot rely on their electric company for the requisite amount of power needed to meet their needs, they could decide to generate their own electricity, thus increasing the burden on other ratepayers, including residential ratepayers. Unreliable power supply can affect a company's plans to relocate to Kansas, expand in Kansas, or even remain in Kansas. Therefore, the Committee would encourage you in your deliberations about the adequacy of capacity to carefully analyze the assumptions underlying the demand forecasts and planned capacity resources. Consistently understated demand forecasts and resource planning intended to meet only identified existing needs may have adverse long-term implications for economic development in Kansas.

The Committee requests that the Commission periodically update the Legislature on the Commission's proceedings on this investigation and the complaint filed by Farmland Industries requesting an investigation of interruptible contracts.

Should you have any questions about these requests, please feel free to call me at (316) 838-3066.

Sincerely,

Pat Ranson

Senator Pat Ranson, Chairperson Joint Committee on Economic Development

PR/sp

cc: Governor Bill Graves Commissioner Brian Moline Commissioner Cynthia Claus Larry Holloway